
 

 

NELSON COUNTY PLANNING COMMISSION 
Meeting Agenda 
July 26th, 2023 

 
General District Courtroom, 3rd Floor, Nelson County Courthouse, Lovingston 

 
− 7:00 – Meeting Convenes / Call to Order 
 
− Review of Meeting Minutes:  

 
− May 16th, 2023 – Planning Commission – Cluster Housing 

 
− May 17th, 2023 – Joint Work Session 

 
− May 24th, 2023 – Planning Commission 

 
 

− Public Hearings 
 

1. Special Use Permit #986 – Outdoor Entertainment Venue  
 

− Other Business  
 
− Board of Supervisors Report 

 
− Next Regularly Scheduled Meeting: August 23rd, 2023 
 

NOTICE: In alignment with current COVID-19 guidelines, and to guard the health and safety of all meeting attendees, 
physical distancing and the wearing of face masks will be required for unvaccinated individuals in the courtroom. If 
you do not have a mask, one will be provided for you. Should current guidance change prior to the date of the 
meeting, the guidelines in place at the time will be adhered to.  

If you are not able to attend the meeting due to COVID-19 precautions or restrictions, comments may be submitted 
(1) electronically, or (2) in writing, and will be accepted until 12:00 pm on July 26th, 2023.  

(1) Electronically: ehjulstrom@nelsoncounty.org or dbishop@nelsoncounty.org  
(2) In Writing: Dept. of Planning & Zoning, P.O. Box 558, Lovingston, VA 22949 
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Nelson County Planning Commission 
Meeting Minutes 
May 16th, 20 23 

 
Present:  Chair Mary Kathryn Allen and Commissioners Mike Harman, Phil Proulx, Chuck Amante, 
Robin Hauschner, and Ernie Reed  

Staff Present: Dylan Bishop, Director and Emily Hjulstrom, Planner/Secretary 

Call to Order:  Chair Allen called the meeting to order at 6:00 PM in the Old Board of Supervisors 
Meeting, County Courthouse, Lovingston.  

 

Ms. Bishop explained that in November of 2022 the Board of Supervisors referred review of the Cluster 
Housing Ordinance to the Planning Commission. She explained that she is looking to see if the Planning 
Commission wants to make any changes to the existing Cluster Housing Ordinance. She presented the 
following information:  

Ms. Bishop defined cluster as a development approach that concentrates housing into a portion of 
available land, typically closer to transportation networks, while preserving a portion of the land for 
open space uses such as conservation, recreation, or agriculture.  

Mr. Hauschner asked how the density in A-1 (Agriculture) could be one dwelling per 6.8 acres while still 
leaving 40% of the land open. Ms. Bishop explained that it was 40% of the total land area.  

Mr. Harman noted that it depends on whether water and sewer are available for the proposed 
developments. Ms. Proulx noted the application that initiated the review should not affect how they 
change the ordinance. Ms. Allen asked if it would be a Special Use Permit. Ms. Bishop noted that cluster 
housing is currently by right in A-1 and R-1 (Residential).  

Ms. Proulx noted that they could add the condition that you can have a certain density only if water and 
sewer are available. Mr. Harman noted that most of the land in the county is zoned A-1 and they would 
have to rezone. Ms. Bishop noted that cluster housing is currently by right in A-1. Mr. Amante noted 
that if the parcel is zoned R-2 (Residential) it could accommodate two-family and multifamily dwellings. 
He added that we don’t have the infrastructure to support a development like this in Lovingston.  

Ms. Bishop noted that in the Comprehensive Plan update they are inventorying the infrastructure and 
making strategies for development areas. She explained that in the American Planning Association plan 
making section they include “integrating cluster development as part of Comprehensive Plans to serve 
as policy bases for requirements; determining community needs that might align with cluster 
developments, including environmentally sensitive areas and increased housing needs; determining 
community growth areas that can accommodate cluster development; encouraging developments that 
preserve contiguous open space; determine infrastructure and services such as utilities, schools, fire 
protection that may be needed to support cluster development; identify conservation goals to preserve 
community character” 
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Ms. Proulx noted that she thinks conservation subdivisions are a good idea. She noted that one of the 
references used mentions that 40-60% of buildable land must be preserved. She explained that this 
means they couldn’t use unbuildable land for open space. She explained that 40% open space should be 
a minimum. She added that they need to figure out what density they ultimately want and if it should be 
by right. She noted that she is ok with it being by right as long as they have stipulations for water and 
sewer requirements and density. She added that the current A-1 cluster regulations are a little low in 
regard to density. She added that a concern of hers is how the open space is managed. Mr. Harman 
noted that someone would have to pay taxes and insurance on the open space. He explained that an 
option was to create an HOA but that he didn’t think anyone would want to be in one. Ms. Allen noted 
that someone in need of affordable housing is not likely to be able to pay HOA fees. Ms. Proulx noted 
that it didn’t need to be an HOA with high fees. Mr. Amante added that some of the references noted 
that the open space needed to be suitable for recreation or something like agriculture. He added that 
the owner could lease it out for recreation and they could charge for admission or a maintenance fee. 

Ms. Allen noted that it made her nervous to update the cluster ordinance when the county’s 
infrastructure currently can’t support it. Mr. Harman noted that if the lots were big enough they could 
do individual well and septic. Ms. Proulx added that there is the option for a shared well and septic. Ms. 
Bishop added that they could have their own central water system. Mr. Harman added that an 
intentional community requires 60% open space in the ordinance.  

Ms. Bishop noted that they might want to consider location requirements for the open space to provide 
screening of the development. Mr. Amante asked how detailed their recommendation needed to be 
regarding bylaws. Ms. Bishop noted that the county can set requirements for maintenance agreements, 
approved uses, covenants and restrictions, the usability of the space, easements, liability, ownership, 
percentage of affordable housing, etc.  Ms. Proulx noted that a maintenance agreement can be the 
solution if the original property owner didn’t want to retain it. 

Mr. Reed noted that you could require a conservation easement for the open space. Mr. Amante noted 
that the regulations of the conservation easement could then take precedence over county 
requirements. Mr. Reed noted that there are examples of conservation easements that were not 
defended by the holder. Ms. Proulx noted that when you set up the easement you can add agreements 
that it can be used for various recreation or community gardens.  

Mr. Hauschner noted that they could ease setback and density requirements if agreements are made for 
the open space being a usable common space. Mr. Hauschner questioned if having 40% of just open 
space would benefit anyone. Ms. Proulx explained that it could reduce the amount of roads and 
infrastructure in the development. Mr. Amante noted that the 40% of open space should be reserved 
for agriculture, forestry, recreation, and/or open space. Mr. Reed explained that having some level of 
flexibility is critical due to developments being site-specific. Ms. Allen noted that she would feel better 
about it being reviewed by the Planning Commission as opposed to being administratively approved.  

Mr. Harman noted that a lot of what they currently have in the ordinance works. He explained that if 
they add something new it needs to be consistent with current regulations. Mr. Harman added that the 
owner wouldn’t be able to make any money off of the open space. Mr. Amante noted that they could 
make some money by using it for agriculture.  
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Ms. Allen explained that a lot of cluster developments are done with townhome-style housing. Mr. 
Amante noted that a lot of cluster developments have huge homes and that they can be anything. He 
explained that one reference described it as a golf course development without the golf course. Mr. 
Hauschner added that if there is no protection after the units are sold then they could clear-cut the land 
and put a farm in. Mr. Amante explained that the development would need to remain consistent with 
what was approved. Mr. Hauschner added that the ownership might change hands and the new owners 
might not be aware of the limitations on the land. Ms. Allen explained that that scenario can happen 
currently due to people not doing their homework when they buy a property.  

Mr. Hauschner noted that they could add something to increase the protections of the buyers so that 
they are aware of any limitations when they buy the land. Mr. Amante noted that it would need to be 
something general and that they shouldn’t set too many limits on what the county can approve. He 
added that he would like to remove that the Planning Director take on the implementation and approval 
without a public hearing. Mr. Harman noted that one reason they did that was to not add the extra level 
of reviews that contractors would shy away from having to do. Ms. Allen noted that a lot of people don’t 
want the extra oversight because it infringes on how much money they are able to keep. Mr. Harman 
thought that the public would demand to have a public hearing for this type of development.  

Ms. Bishop added that they could have a threshold for what is considered by right versus by special use 
permit. She noted that they could have separate regulations for R-2 with increased density. She added 
that if the Service Authority doesn’t have capacity the developer could be required to put in central 
water and sewer. She explained that having the increased density in R-2 would require the developer to 
rezone the property to R-2 which would involve public hearings. She added that they could increase the 
density in A-1. She explained that the current density follows the allowable lots chart for regular A-1 
subdivisions. Ms. Proulx noted that as it currently stands it has provided no real benefit to developers. 
Ms. Bishop noted that they could consider what type of housing is permitted.  

Ms. Proulx questioned what the current cluster ordinance referenced in the Code of Virginia. Ms. Bishop 
noted that she would look into what specific code it references.  

Mr. Harman noted that R-2 requires public water and sewer. He explained that although it is not part of 
the cluster ordinance it could cover this situation. Ms. Bishop explained that current R-2 zoning with 
public water and sewer permits 10,000 sq ft for a single-family dwelling, 12,000 sq ft for two units, 
15,000 sq ft for three units, and 1500 additional sq ft for every unit above three. Ms. Proulx questioned 
if the proposed development would be able to exist in R-2 zoning. Ms. Bishop noted that she believes 
that they wouldn’t be able to do it because of the lot size. Mr. Harman asked why they couldn’t change 
the lot size.  

Ms. Proulx asked if dry hydrants were just for fire protection. Ms. Allen noted that they tend to be only 
for that purpose. Mr. Harman noted that the ordinance requires that you have public water and sewer 
but does not say how you have to get it. Ms. Proulx asked if they wanted 80 units coming into 
Lovingston. Ms. Bishop added that they need to consider the aesthetic as well. Ms. Allen noted that 
even 30-40 units would be a lot.   

It was noted that there are 16 townhomes on the other side of the IGA in Nellysford. Ms. Allen noted 
that the median age on the northern end of the county is 60-65 where south of Lovingston is 30-45.  



 

 
4 

 

Mr. Amante questioned where in the county you could put that kind of density. He added that they 
need to have denser housing somewhere. Ms. Allen noted that it is possible but that it would change 
how the county looks. Ms. Bishop noted that the Comprehensive Plan update would answer a lot of 
questions such as capacity and locations for development areas. Ms. Allen noted that what’s important 
is what the community wants. 

Ms. Bishop noted that the Service Authority would reach capacity if this type of development was built. 
This would put a moratorium on building and connections in the service area and require that a plan of 
action be made before they allow more growth. She added that the Service Authority is considering 
working on a master plan and that this could change. Ms. Allen questioned why they don’t already have 
a master plan. Mr. Reed explained that he has been on the Service Authority Board for 6 years and that 
they are 99% reactive. He added that they don’t have the incentive or finances to be proactive and that 
it would take action from the county for them to do so. Ms. Allen noted that it is hard to plan when you 
don’t have more money coming in. Mr. Reed explained that they are in the beginning stages of looking 
at Dillard Creek and the Lovingston station but that it is going to take time. Ms. Allen asked if any money 
from the Service Authority goes to the County. Mr. Reed noted that most of it is debt service. Mr. Reed 
noted that money goes directly to the Service Authority and is used to pay off these debts. He explained 
that there is currently a proposal to raise rates by 10-15%. He added that this would make it possible to 
borrow enough money for the Lovingston upgrade. Mr. Harman asked what improvements would need 
to be made to Lovingston. Mr. Reed noted that it would be redoing the 30-50-year-old lines. Mr. 
Harman asked if there was a shortage of water. Mr. Reed explained that the water comes from Black 
Creek and that it needs to be dredged to increase capacity. 

Mr. Amante asked if there was the potential to build a reservoir. Mr. Reed noted that there was a 
proposal 20 years ago to build one off of River Rd but currently around Dillard Creek is being discussed. 
Mr. Harman noted that the growth areas are going to be Lovingston, Shipman, and Nellysford. He 
questioned how they could support that growth. Ms. Proulx explained that the goal is to plan for growth 
and avoid sprawl. Mr. Amante questioned whether they should support growth to welcome more 
families to the County. Ms. Allen noted that if they are raising prices at the Service Authority to be able 
to afford what they need. She explained that this means that someone living in poverty in Gladstone is 
going to be paying more to supplement growth on Stoney Creek. Mr. Reed noted that Stoney Creek uses 
Aqua Virginia. He explained that the proposed new rates from the Service Authority are less than a 
penny from the proposed rates from Aqua Virginia. He explained that if they raise rates there will be 
equivalent rates across Nelson County.  

Ms. Allen explained that it is a flat fee for the first 4000 gallons of water and you are charged a flat rate 
for additional water. Ms. Allen explained that even if you are not using water you still need to pay the 
base fee. Mr. Reed explained that they require this because it’s the base by which the Service Authority 
is able to apply for loans.  Ms. Proulx asked what regions were covered by the Service Authority. It was 
noted that Shipman, Schuyler, Piney River, Lovingston, Wintergreen, and Gladstone are served by the 
Service Authority. Mr. Reed added that a new development could use a private water entity. Ms. Bishop 
noted that the Service Authority has a requirement that if you build within 300 ft of their lines you are 
required to connect. 

Ms. Allen didn’t understand why the Service Authority couldn’t be present at joint work session 
meetings for the Comprehensive Plan. Ms. Bishop explained that the joint work sessions are for the 
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Planning Commission and Board of Supervisors to work together. She added that there have been work 
groups and stakeholder meetings. She explained that she thought it best for the Planning Commission to 
discuss the cluster ordinance first and then decide if they want to bring in the Service Authority. She 
added that they have had a meeting with the Berkley Group and George Miller of the Service Authority 
to go over capacity and existing infrastructure. Ms. Allen explained that she was ok with them not being 
at the cluster ordinance meeting but wanted them to be there for the joint work session.  

 

Review of current ordinance: 

Mr. Amante noted that the lot requirements are ambiguous and questioned why two acres weren’t 
required per lot. Ms. Bishop explained that this is a separate ordinance and not subject to the 
subdivision ordinance. He noted that two acres should be the minimum due to well and septic 
requirements. Ms. Bishop explained that with cluster style there is the potential for well and septic to be 
shared. Ms. Proulx added that they would need the space for well, septic, and drainfield and that this 
could be located in a shared space. Mr. Amante asked if the developer would be required to put in a 
community system. Ms. Bishop noted that this proposal is within 300 ft of the Service Authority so they 
will be required to connect and would be unable to have their own central water system.  

Ms. Proulx noted that “required lot area” should read “minimum lot area” and that “required setbacks” 
should read “required minimum setbacks”. Mr. Amante asked if they need to require 70’ of road 
frontage. Mr. Harman noted that they shouldn’t require that for a cluster development. Mr. Hauschner 
noted that they could include qualifiers to make the development more attractive. Mr. Amante noted 
that the community would have a single entrance and reduce a lot of required infrastructure and 
maintenance.  

Ms. Bishop noted that they can make minor revisions to the current cluster ordinance or completely  
overhaul it. Ms. Proulx asked if the Zoning Ordinance would be redone when the Comprehensive Plan is 
complete. Ms. Bishop noted that the consultant group will be giving recommendations for zoning and 
subdivision ordinances after the Comprehensive Plan is adopted. Ms. Proulx noted that they could make 
minor revisions now and rewrite the ordinance after the Comprehensive Plan update. Ms. Allen 
recommended that they make minor decisions now and do an overhaul when they have more 
information from the Comprehensive Plan update.  

Mr. Amante asked if there was a time pressure on the review of the ordinance. Ms. Bishop explained 
that a developer came to the Board of Supervisors to ask them to review the ordinance. Ms. Proulx 
asked if it made sense to make any changes right now. Ms. Allen noted that the only thing she would 
currently want to change is requiring a public hearing process. Ms. Bishop noted that the developer 
would be able to put housing on the property if they rezone the rest of the property to R-2. She added 
that they would still run into difficulties with the Service Authority.  

Mr. Harman asked if the Service Authority could waive the 300’ requirement until they complete their 
upgrades. Mr. Amante asked where the water came from that feeds the water tower. Mr. Reed noted 
that it is from Black Creek and that Black Creek is operating at less than half capacity due to sediment 
that needs to be dredged. He explained that this would give breathing room to the Service Authority but 
wouldn’t increase capacity for development purposes.  
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The consensus was to wait to take action until there is more information from the Comprehensive Plan 
update. 

Mr. Reed noted the county would need to drive any major changes in the Service Authority. Mr. Amante 
asked how Aqua Virginia supplied water. Mr. Reed explained that they used wells. He added that the 
Service Authority is much more reliable than Aqua Virginia. He noted that they could look into having 
the Service Authority in the Nellysford area.  

Mr. Reed asked if the Beltie’s Restaurant knew what they were using for water. Ms. Bishop explained 
that they would be using a combination of Aqua Virginia for sewer and well water. Mr. Reed noted that 
this was the first connection on that side of Route 151.  

Mr. Hauschner asked if they had the authority to ask the Service Authority to waive the 300’ 
requirement. Ms. Bishop noted that if anyone had the power it would be the Board of Supervisors but 
that she didn’t think it was possible. Mr. Reed noted that the Service Authority needs to be told by the 
county to increase capacity. He added that the county could request them to waive the 300’ 
requirement but that they would likely deny it.  

Ms. Proulx made a motion at 7:38 PM to continue the meeting to May 17th at 6:30 PM in the Old 
Board of Supervisors Meeting Room. Mr. Amante seconded the motion.  

Yes: 

Michael Harman 

Phil Proulx 

Chuck Amante 

Robin Hauschner 

Ernie Reed 

Mary Kathryn Allen 

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Emily Hjulstrom 

Planner/Secretary, Planning & Zoning 
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Nelson County Joint Planning Commission/Board of Supervisors 
Meeting Minutes 
May 17th, 2023 

 
 

Present:  Board of Supervisors: Jesse Rutherford, Skip Barton, Tommy Harvey, and Ernie Reed - 
Planning Commission: Vice Chair Robin Hauschner and Commissioners Chuck Amante, Phil Proulx and 
Mike Harman 

Staff Present: Amanda Spivey, Deputy Clerk - Candy McGarry, County Administrator - Dylan Bishop, 
Director -  Emily Hjulstrom, Planner/Secretary - Berkeley Group: Catherine Redfearn and Chris Musso 

Call to Order:  Mr. Rutherford and Mr. Hauschner called the meeting to order at 6:30 PM in the Old 
Board of Supervisors Meeting Room, County Courthouse, Lovingston.  

Ms. Redfearn explained that this would be the last time looking at specific chapters of the 
Comprehensive Plan. She explained that the next time they meet they will be looking at the plan in its 
entirety after it has been reviewed by VDOT and the public.  

Ms. Redfearn presented the following information: 
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She added that the results of the focus group in April are incorporated into the draft. She added that 
after this joint work session they will be incorporating additional comments into the final chapters and 
then compiling them into the plan.  

Mr. Rutherford asked about timing for recommendations for zoning and subdivision ordinances. Ms. 
Redfearn noted that it would be about a month or two after the Comprehensive Plan is adopted. Mr. 
Reed asked when they will we see a draft of the implementation matrix. Mr. Musso noted that they 
already have them except for chapters 3 and 4 which they will be reviewing at this meeting. 

Ms. Redfearn presented the following: 
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Ms. Redfearn noted that there are two small outstanding issues from Chapter 5 - Housing.  

 

New strategy:  

Ms. Redfearn noted that they had a recommendation to add, “Pursue the creation of low-cost or sliding 
scale cost home maintenance services” as a strategy in Chapter 5. Mr. Hauschner questioned what 
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home maintenance services entail. Ms. Redfearn explained that this was in the context of home 
rehabilitation. Mr. Rutherford noted that it would likely be for the typical mechanicals of the home such 
as HVAC, plumbing, and electrical. Mr. Rutherford added that older housing stock is abundant so many 
(approximately 60% of housing inventory) would qualify for this. He explained that this might be too 
broad for a strategy. Ms. Redfearn recalled that at their last session, the group wanted spot blight and 
property maintenance strategies removed. Consensus was to not include this strategy in the plan.  

 

Strategy 2 clarification:  

Ms. Redfearn asked if this strategy should also apply to short-term rentals, long-term rentals, or both. 
Mr. Rutherford noted that accessory dwelling units (ADUs) are more often seen in urban and more 
populated areas. He added that they have a long-term rental aspect to them for the aging community 
and their use as mother-in-law suites, starter homes, etc. Ms. Proulx noted that they should restrict 
short-term rentals from ADUs. Ms. Redfearn confirmed that they are in agreement that ADUs should be 
for occupied or long-term rentals only.  

Mr. Hauschner noted that current issues with short-term rentals are not just new structures being built 
but existing structures being taken away from a long-term market. He added that in order to cap the 
number of short-term rentals they should not allow short-term rentals for ADUs. Mr. Barton noted that 
they want to allow ADUs but do not want to encourage their short-term rental. Mr. Rutherford noted 
that allowing ADUs as short-term rentals could allow for existing housing stock to return to the long-
term rental market. Mr. Hauschner noted that he does not see new construction as the issue. Ms. 
Bishop clarified that ADUs were not an addition on to an existing dwelling but a separate structure that 
would be accessory to the main dwelling. Mr. Hauschner asked if it would be an ADU if it was attached 
but with no internal access. Ms. Proulx noted that vacation homes being by right is an issue due to them 
not always being desirable.  

Mr. Rutherford predicted that they would not see a lot of ADUs. He added that people with enough land 
were more likely to construct a separate dwelling that is not accessory. He added that they could allow 
ADUs if the main dwelling is a permanent residence. Ms. Proulx noted that she would be ok with that.  

Ms. McGarry questioned whether they could remove “that can allow affordable rental options that 
benefit renters and homeowners.” from the strategy. Ms. Redfearn explained that what they’ve been 
discussing so far is a zoning issue but that in the context of the Comprehensive Plan they need to be 
more specific about what kind of rental this would be for.  

Mr. Rutherford noted that they don’t want to limit the ability to build additional long-term rentals. He 
added that if you don’t have a permanent residence there and you build an ADU then it must be a long-
term rental.  

Mr. Harman recommended removing “by right” from strategy 2 to allow for more flexibility. Ms. Bishop 
recommended leaving “by right” but adding “with appropriate parameters” or similar.  Mr. Rutherford 
noted that he was fine with the sentence as is as long as it contains “consider.” Mr. Rutherford noted 
that if they leave the word “consider” he is fine with the strategy as is. Mr. Reed added that if they want 
to remove “by right” then they should remove the strategy entirely. The consensus was to remove “by 
right” from strategy 2.  
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Chapter 3 - Shaping Character and Development 

Ms. Redfearn presented the following:   

Ms. Redfearn explained that this is the land use chapter and is quite possibly the most important 
chapter in the plan.  
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Ms. McGarry recommended changing the wording of the goal to “strong, vibrant, and prosperous 
community.” Ms. Redfearn noted that they would make this change.  

Ms. Redfearn explained that the land use and transportation chapters are unique from others due to 
having an existing conditions section as well as additional sections (future land use framework and 
transportation). She added that the focus areas for the land use chapter are to create a coordinated 
framework for growth and to protect the rural character and environment.  

Ms. Redfearn presented the following: 

 

Mr. Amante noted that in the existing Comprehensive Plan there is a map of prime agricultural land. He 
asked if there was one included in the current plan. Mr. Musso noted that it is in the natural and cultural 
resources chapter.  
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Table 3.2 Development Assets & Constraints.  
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Ms. Redfearn explained that this chart is looking at development assets that either catalyze 
development or encourage development as well as areas that they want to protect or have constraints 
to development. She added that the county has no incorporated towns but that there are places with 
unique identities. She asked if the areas shown (Lovingston, Nellysford, Colleen, Piney River, Gladstone, 
Schuyler, Shipman, Faber, Afton, Massie’s Mill, Montebello, Roseland, Arrington, Wingina, Tyro, and 
Rockfish) do in fact have unique identities that they should consider in the future land use 
conversations. Mr. Rutherford stated that Schuyler deserves to be bumped up on the list because 
historically there have been businesses and industries and there is capacity for development with water 
and sewer, as well as proximity to a transportation network. Mr. Barton added that the same could be 
said for Gladstone. Mr. Rutherford pointed out that Schuyler’s proximity to Routes 6 and 29 provides 
more opportunity for growth.  

Ms. Proulx questioned if Afton’s location on the map was representative of all of Afton and stated that it 
isn’t inclusive of the school or community center. Ms. Redfearn stated that what they are asking is, what 
is the future potential of these areas and what do we want to happen in these areas? Mr. Barton asked 
what recreation is available in these areas. Ms. Redfearn pointed out the Blue Ridge Tunnel in Afton. Ms. 
Proulx pointed out the community center.  Mr. Barton asked specifically about Faber, and Ms. Redfearn 
explained that there is a trail system. Mr. Musso added that you’d have a hard time finding an area in 
the county without recreation.   

Mr. Hauschner noted that Colleen is the only one on the chart that doesn’t have substantial residential 
development listed, he questioned whether they should include a goal to direct residential development 
to Colleen. Mr. Barton explained that it’s almost impossible to be able to identify these areas. Ms. 
Redfearn explained that if this chart is not useful to the Comprehensive Plan they don’t have to include 
it. She added that they do want to explore the Future Land Use map and the associated charts. Mr. Reed 
noted that they are trying to fit areas into boxes and that each place is unique and needs its own 
paragraph.  

Ms. Redfearn presented the following: 
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She explained that their intent is to have an associated description for each area and that they will need 
to have a conversation in order to draft those paragraphs.  

Mr. Barton noted that they should move Arrington from Rural Destination to Rural Village due to its 
similarity to Shipman. Mr. Reed stated that you can’t group these areas together in this way and that 
each needs its own description to show their true character. Ms. Redfearn explained that the intention 
is to have individual descriptions but clarified that Mr. Reed is saying this overarching framework does 
not work. Mr. Amante referenced that there is a paragraph to describe each land use category and that 
they need some type of grouping for the areas. Mr. Musso stated that they should try to think less about 
how they are grouped together now and more about what they want for these areas in the future. 

Mr. Hauschner noted that he liked the chart and noted that they should have some sort of protected 
landscape in Shipman and Wingina. He asked about septic suitability for residential development in 
Colleen. Mr. Musso stated that Colleen is shown as having more availability for septic. Mr. Rutherford 
asked how many square miles of floodplain there are in the county. He explained that floodplain is a 
major inhibitor.  

Ms. Redfearn presented the following for land use recommendations: 
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Mr. Hauschner noted that there is an opportunity for alternative building styles for environmental 
protection in areas classified in the plan as unbuildable conservation areas. Mr. Rutherford noted that 
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building on steep slopes is costly and that building code would be a limiting factor. He added that they 
need to establish what the gradient of steep slopes should be. Ms. Redfearn noted that it is typically 15-
25%. She added that they can still identify them as conservation areas but include alternative building 
methods in the planning guidelines. Mr. Rutherford noted that most of Wintergreen is a steep slope. 
Ms. Redfearn asked if Wintergreen is beholden to the Zoning Ordinance. Ms. Proulx explained that they 
have their own zone within the Zoning Ordinance.  

Mr. Musso asked if floodplain areas should be further restricted. Mr. Rutherford noted that there are a 
lot of places where people shouldn’t build as well as areas that are in the floodplain but have never 
flooded. Mr. Barton noted that the county experienced a serious flood in 1969 and there is still visible 
evidence from it. Mr. Rutherford noted that there is a mechanism for owners to show that their 
property is not in the floodplain and have the FEMA maps amended. Mr. Reed explained that they 
adopted a fairly strong floodplain ordinance so that landowners can get insurance. Ms. Bishop noted 
that the Farm Bureau Board is concerned about flooding, they are interested in increased setbacks from 
river banks and accountability for damage downstream from flood events. Mr. Rutherford noted that 
floodplain areas are great agricultural opportunities. Ms. Redfearn asked if they want to add a strategy 
for additional flood restrictions. Mr. Rutherford explained that the floodplain ordinance is already strict. 
The consensus was not to add a strategy.  

Ms. Redfearn presented the land use framework: 
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She explained that the intent is not that these are the only types of land uses that can exist in these 
areas but that they are the primary land uses.  
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Conservation & Rural Areas
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Ms. Proulx asked what “low-impact agriculture” is. Ms. Redfearn explained that these would be 
agricultural uses that don’t require a large amount of tilling or high-impact to the landscape. Mr. 
Rutherford noted that they don’t have many farmers that till on a major scale anymore. He asked if 
livestock counts as low impact. Ms. Redfearn noted that it depends on the scale. Ms. Redfearn explained 
that they may not have high-impact agriculture now but the question is whether or not they want it in 
the future. Mr. Reed questioned if they should change the term to “small scale”? Mr. Rutherford noted 
that the term “low-impact” is appropriate. Ms. Redfearn explained that the conservation areas and 
natural corridors are not the prime agricultural areas. She added that a glossary will be included for 
terminology.  

Mr. Rutherford noted that the state will be discussing solar and likely limiting local oversight. He asked 
how much more they will be discussing solar installations. Mr. Musso noted that it has been touched on 
in the Natural and Cultural Resources Chapter. Ms. Redfearn recalled that due to topography there 
really isn’t much capability for industrial scale. Mr. Barton asked what industrial scale is defined as. Mr. 
Musso noted that it would be anything over 5 MW/10 acres. Mr. Harman stated that the priority for 
solar should be on rooftops and not prime agricultural land. Mr. Barton added that there is a lot of 
interest in solar farms being placed within tree farms. Ms. Proulx noted that she read that solar projects 
can be placed on closed landfills. Mr. Rutherford noted that in the case of an industrial-scale farm it 
would need to be a Special Use Permit. Mr. Hauschner noted that he wants to tie in clean energy and 
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distribution with solar and EV stations next to development areas. Mr. Harman asked if a solar farm was 
a by right use. Ms. Bishop explained that solar farms under an acre are by right and over an acre is a 
Special Use Permit. Mr. Rutherford added that IRC code is soon to require 30 amps be installed in 
garages for EV charging.  Ms. Redfearn noted that in chapter 6 there is a section on energy efficiency 
and renewable energy as well as a strategy to strengthen performance standards for ground-mounted 
solar energy systems. She added that there are complimentary strategies in chapter 3. Ms. McGarry 
asked what institutional uses were and Ms. Redfearn clarified that they are uses like community centers 
and schools. 

 

Rural Destinations 

 

Ms. Redfearn explained that this is the first land use category where specific areas are identified and will 
each have their own description. Mr. Reed noted that “Community Centers” is confusing, and that it 
could be changed to “Community Areas.” Ms. McGarry stated that Arrington could go into Rural Villages. 
Ms. Proulx stated that the planning guidelines do not make sense for all of these areas such as 
pedestrian connections. Mr. Rutherford recommended adding the language “as applicable.” Mr. 
Hauschner asked if they should add grocers to the list of land use types. Mr. Rutherford referenced in 
article about rural areas and the effect of Dollar General. He explained that the Dollar General in Piney 
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River had a huge impact. Ms. Redfearn noted that they could add “markets” to the list under 
“neighborhood commercial (cafes, shops).” Ms. Bishop noted that the Zoning Ordinance refers to them 
as neighborhood retail stores. Mr. Barton explained that there has been a major loss of food stores in 
the past 30 years.  He asked why Wingina was included and not Norwood.  Ms. Redfearn noted that they 
could add it to the plan if they wanted it included. Mr. Rutherford noted that the population density in 
Norwood is likely less than in Wingina. Ms. McGarry added that they could include Wingina and 
Norwood together. Mr. Barton noted that the James River is an asset. Mr. Hauschner noted that it is a 
shared asset with other localities.  

 

Rural Villages  
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Ms. Redfearn noted that all except Faber and Arrington have water and sewer capacity. She added that 
they will be adding Arrington to this list. 
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Central Villages

 

Ms. Redfearn explained that Lovingston and Nellysford are where they are discussing regional scale 
development. She explained that a lot of the uses are similar to other areas but are expanded to include 
apartments, lodging, higher-scale commercial, and live-work units. She added that these are areas 
where they are focusing on connectivity. Ms. Proulx asked for clarification on live-work units. Ms. 



 

 
22 

 

Redfearn clarified that this is mixed-use where someone can live in one portion of the unit and work in 
the other.  

Mr. Barton noted that people in Nellysford think they are overdeveloped and that they should 
concentrate on Lovingston. Mr. Reed noted that for Nellysford it depends on what type of development 
it is. Mr. Rutherford stated this category is reflective of Lovingston and what they want for it. Mr. Reed 
noted that these should not be grouped together and each is unique with different priorities. He added 
that the plan should say they are served by “limited water and/or sewer infrastructure.” Mr. Musso 
asked if they agree that it should be in this category without considering the limited water and sewer. 
He agreed that maybe they should not be grouped together. Mr. Rutherford noted that he doesn’t 
consider Nellysford to be a “village.” Ms. Redfearn noted that they could separate them and change 
how they are described. She asked if they want to encourage more development in Nellysford or more 
infill and connection. Ms. Proulx explained that it being on Route 151 leads her to think that there 
shouldn’t be encouragement of more commercial development. Ms. Proulx added that they should 
include the GAP-TA grant for the Nellysford Growth Management Plan. Ms. Bishop noted that she is 
considering this as a strategy in the Small Area Plan section.  

Ms. McGarry questioned whether the language should say these uses are “appropriate” for the areas vs. 
“encouraging.” Ms. Redfearn asked if additional descriptions of Nellysford and Lovingston would suffice 
or if they need to separate them. The consensus was that they want to promote growth more in 
Lovingston and discourage it more in Nellysford. Mr. Hauschner noted that connectivity is important to 
the development of the area. He explained that no one is currently walking around Nellysford. Mr. Reed 
noted that the county’s goals are different for each area and this chart makes it seem that they are the 
same goals. He added that it would be helpful to separate them. Mr. Rutherford noted that they should    
be on different pages with an emphasis on their limitations. He added that the emphasis should be on 
Lovingston.  

Mr. Hauschner added the planning guideline includes connection and safety enhancements (crosswalks 
and stop bars). He does not think that they want to put a crosswalk on Route 29 but that a pedestrian 
bridge could be considered. Mr. Reed noted that they can reference a small area plan to address this for 
both Lovingston and Nellysford in the Comprehensive Plan.  

Mr. Rutherford noted that in Gladstone, Shipman, Lovingston, and parts of Afton there are many 
nonconforming structures due to setbacks. He added that being nonconforming makes it difficult to 
improve upon these structures. He explained an instance where an existing nonconforming dwelling 
would want to add an additional bedroom, he believes that this is a reasonable expectation that they 
could potentially encourage. Ms. Bishop noted that a reduction of setbacks could be included in a small 
area plan. Mr. Rutherford noted that they should have a way for people to ask for an exception. Ms. 
Bishop explained that when the Board of Supervisors revised the Nonconforming Ordinance they 
removed the ability to expand a nonconforming structure. She explained that they can change this by 
updating the Nonconforming Ordinance. Ms. Redfearn encouraged them to look at the planning 
guidelines included in the new Comprehensive Plan to make sure that it meets their expectations for 
zoning. Ms. Bishop added that they are talking about development standards that ensure compatibility 
with traditional development to keep new construction in line with the existing aesthetic.  
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Service Center 

 

Ms. Redfearn explained that the only Service Center identified is Colleen. She explained that it is 
separate due to the type of development that is happening there now as well as the potential for 
heavier commercial and industrial uses. She added that they have received comments that show that 
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they might need to categorize Colleen differently. Mr. Reed asked if they can call the category Multi-use 
instead of Service Center. He explained that there are appropriate areas within Colleen for more 
concentrated housing due to it being more easily developable than other areas. He added that Colleen is 
not necessarily a heavy commercial area but more a destination pass-through. Mr. Rutherford added 
that Colleen allows for its residents to work in Charlottesville with a similar or better commute than 
those that live in Shipman. The consensus was to add residential use and update the description.  

 

Gateways & Corridors 

 

Mr. Rutherford noted that they should include Route 60. Ms. Redfearn noted that it is included on the 
map but it is missing from the description and will be added. Mr. Barton noted that he would like to see 
the sides of the bridge lowered between Amherst and Nelson County so that you can see the river. Mr. 
Hauschner questioned their ability to change that. He added that Route 56 in Montebello is a corridor. 
Ms. Redfearn noted that it is included on the map but it is missing from the description and will be 
added. 
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Strategies 
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Mr. Hauschner noted that they should add a strategy to promote third-party equity audit periodically 
(every 5-10 years) to ensure equitable distribution of resources. Mr. Harman added that he liked 
strategy 11.  

 

Chapter 4 - Connecting People and Places 

Mr. Rutherford noted that they are going to review Chapter 4 and then schedule another work session 
at a later date. 

Mr. Musso presented the following:  
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Mr. Barton questioned whether the goal statement was obtainable. Mr. Reed noted that it being in the 
present tense implies that they are currently doing it but that it is something they are aspiring to do. Ms. 
Redfearn said the verb tenses are important and should all be the same throughout the goal statements, 
and the best practice is that it is in present tense.  



 

 
28 

 

Mr. Hauschner stated that they don’t need to focus on regional connection due to it already being well 
established. He explained that they need to focus less on the major vessels of transportation and more 
on the capillaries. Ms. Proulx noted that she disagrees with this, there are many people in the County 
that work and the only transportation they have is cars. Ms. Bishop believed that this originated from a 
comment about not encouraging expansion or certain services that they have access to in the region, 
and that the focus should be on the connectivity to these existing locations (hospitals, colleges, etc.). 
Mr. Musso noted that public engagement confirmed there are commuters and connections to cities and 
services in the area. Mr. Reed noted that he likes the statement as it is written.  

Ms. McGarry added that transportation is not just the movement of people but also goods. She 
questioned whether this should be addressed in the goal statement. Mr. Harman noted that they don’t 
have many carpool areas and that people would use them. Mr. Amante added that two carpool areas 
exist and that there is a strategy that addresses this. Ms. McGarry recommended adding “access goods 
and services” to the strategy. Mr. Rutherford noted that the goal statement works as it is written. The 
consensus was to keep the statement as written.  

 

Mr. Musso presented the following:  

 

 

Ms. Redfearn noted that much of the content in this chapter is required by VDOT and will need to be 
reviewed by them for compliance.  

Mr. Musso presented the following transportation maps:  
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Mr. Rutherford noted that the three intersections that show on the Crash Volume Map (4.4) are always 
a topic of discussion. He was surprised that there weren’t more fatal accidents on Route 151. He added 
that the hot spots are on Route 29.  

Mr. Musso presented Table 4.2 and explained that this fuels their conversation for recommended priority 
transportation projects:  
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Mr. Reed wanted to add that wherever there is going to be an improvement, it should be built large 
enough to accommodate multimodal transportation. He added that they would need VDOT easements 
for multimodal to occur.  

Ms. Redfearn asked if there were any additional locations where they would like to see improvements. 
Mr. Rutherford identified the need for a project at Route 29 intersection in Lovingston. He added that 
they need acceleration and deceleration lanes as well as some kind of crossing. Ms. Redfearn noted that 
they would add two projects, a decrease in speed on Route 29 in Lovingston and a form of safe 
multimodal crossing.  

Mr. Hauschner states that they should add connectivity from the East to the West side of Lovingston. 
Mr. Barton asked about the intersection of Route 151 and Route 6. Mr. Rutherford noted the project 
there is already funded. Mr. Proulx noted that number 6 is not feasible and does not make sense, she 
added that it should be removed or moved to the bottom of the priority list. Mr. Reed noted that the 
length should be at least from Rockfish Valley Community Center or Rockfish Elementary School to 
Devil’s Backbone. Mr. Rutherford noted that the county should be more active in advocating for a 
second exit out of Wintergreen. Mr. Reed noted that there is an existing ROW with access to the Blue 
Ridge Parkway that could be utilized as an additional exit. Ms. Redfearn clarified that they would be 
amending number 6 to include that it would be from Rockfish Valley Community Center to Devil’s 
Backbone.  

Mr. Reed noted that greenways should be more defined in the plan. Ms. Redfearn noted that greenways 
are addressed on the Priority Transportation Projects table (4.2). Ms. Bishop clarified that there is more 
info on greenways in the Tourism and Economy chapter. Mr. Amante asked if there was a trail that 
connected to the Blue Ridge Tunnel. Mr. Rutherford noted that it is just the tunnel but that Waynesboro 
has interest in a trail. Ms. Redfearn noted that if there are additional specific projects they should be 
noted on the Priority Transportation Projects table (4.2). Mr. Musso added that there is a strategy in 
previous chapter to develop a parks and recreation master plan that could address trails. Mr. Hauschner 
noted that he would like to see more connectivity within the central villages of Nellysford, Colleen, and 
Lovingston.   

Ms. McGarry noted that the transportation chapter should emphasize the fact that the county does not 
own or maintain any roads or sidewalks. She added that they are all maintained by VDOT or privately 
maintained. Mr. Rutherford added that he would like to see sidewalks and streetscape revitalization 
throughout all of Lovingston as a priority.  

Mr. Reed added that there should be a mention of possible speed limit reduction on Routes 151 and 6 in 
response to the tractor trailer activity. Mr. Musso noted that it is addressed in numbers 5 and 10 of the 
Priority Transportation Projects. 

 

Strategies 
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11. Mr. Hauschner noted that they should support clean energy sources of EV charging power. 
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Next Steps 

 

Ms. Redfearn explained that they would like to see comments on chapters 3 and 4 by May 26th.  

Ms. Redfearn mentioned that there was discussion of an additional work session scheduled for June 29th 
starting at 6:00pm. She explained that they would be reviewing plan in its entirety as well as chapter 9 
and the implementation matrix. She added that they will have the draft plan to review by June 15th. Mr. 
Musso added that there is a survey on the website for public comment.  

 

 

Mr. Reed made a motion at 9:02 PM to continue the meeting to May 24th at 3 PM. Mr. Barton 
seconded the motion.  

Yes:  

Jesse Rutherford 

Skip Barton 

Ernie Reed 

 

 

Mr. Harman made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:02 PM. Mr. Amante seconded the motion.  
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Yes:  

Robin Hauschner 

Phil Proulx 

Mike Harman 

Chuck Amante 

 

The meeting adjourned at 9:02 PM 

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Emily Hjulstrom 

Planner/Secretary, Planning & Zoning 
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Nelson County Planning Commission 
Meeting Minutes 
May 24th, 20 23 

 
Present:  Vice Chair Robin Hauschner and Commissioners Mike Harman, Phil Proulx, Chuck Amante, 
and Ernie Reed  

Staff Present: Dylan Bishop, Director 

Call to Order: Vice Chair Hauschner called the meeting to order at 7:01 PM in the General District 
Courtroom, County Courthouse, Lovingston.  

 

 

Review of Meeting Minutes: 

-        January 18, 2023 – Joint Work Session 

Ms. Proulx made a motion to approve the January 18th, 2023 minutes. Mr. Harman seconded the 
motion.  

Yes: 

Michael Harman 

Phil Proulx 

Robin Hauschner 

Ernie Reed 

 

Abstain: 

Chuck Amante 

 

-        March 15, 2023 – Joint Work Session 

Ms. Proulx made a motion to approve the March 15th, 2023 minutes. Mr. Reed seconded the motion.  

Yes: 
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Michael Harman 

Phil Proulx 

Robin Hauschner 

Ernie Reed 

Chuck Amante 

  

-        April 26, 2023 – Planning Commission 

Mr. Reed made a motion to approve the April 26th, 2023 minutes. Ms. Proulx seconded the motion.  

Yes: 

Michael Harman 

Phil Proulx 

Robin Hauschner 

Ernie Reed 

Chuck Amante 

  

Public Hearings 

 Special Use Permit #927 – Single Family Dwelling 

Ms. Bishop presented the following information: 
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Ricky McFadden is the applicant, he stated that he applied for a building permit and was notified that 
with B-1 zoning he couldn’t add an addition without the Special Use Permit. He explained that they have 
a handicapped family member living with them who can’t get into the bathroom. He added that his wife 
has to pick her up and take her to the restroom. He explained that he wants to build a bigger bathroom 
for access.  
 
Mr. Harman asked if Mr. McFadden owns adjoining lots. Mr. McFadden explained that the railroad owns 
the 50’ wide adjoining lot and that he had tried to buy it from railroad unsuccessfully. He added that he 
owns the lot on the other side. Mr. Harman asked where the addition will be. Mr. McFadden noted it 
will come directly off the back. Ms. Proulx noted there are no setbacks in B-1 so doesn’t need to worry 
about setbacks. Mr. McFadden noted that he has updated the septic system and had a new drain field 
put in. Mr. Hauschner asked why it was zoned B-1 in the first place. Ms. Bishop explained that she did 
not know.  
 
Mr. Hauschner opened the public hearing at 7:09 PM.  
Mr. Hauschner closed the public hearing at 7:09 PM.  
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Mr. Amante asked why they couldn’t rezone but noted that Ms. Bishop indicated this was the quickest 
way. He added that they will be looking at the zoning and ordinance soon. Mr. Amante added that he is 
not thrilled with violating the intent of the nonconforming ordinance but is supportive of this 
application. Mr. Hauschner asked if setbacks would be a problem if the property is rezoned in the 
future. Ms. Bishop explained that any new construction would need to meet setbacks and what is 
currently there would remain nonconforming. Mr. Amante asked if all the vacant lots were also owned 
by the railroad. Mr. McFadden pointed out which lots are owned by the railroad and which lots he owns. 
Ms. Proulx asked who created the subdivision and questioned if it was the railroad. Mr. McFadden 
explained that he doesn’t know but assumes that the land was bought from the railroad. He noted that 
his parents live in the last lot and he maintains it. Mr. Harman asked how many houses are there. Mr. 
McFadden noted there are five there currently, there had been two more but one burnt down and the 
other was torn down. 
 

Ms. Proulx made a motion to recommend approval of SUP #927 for a single family dwelling to add an 
addition to an existing dwelling. Mr. Amante seconded the motion.  

Yes: 

Michael Harman 

Phil Proulx 

Robin Hauschner 

Ernie Reed 

Chuck Amante 

 

Special Use Permit #928 – Brewery  

Ms. Bishop presented the following information: 
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Eli Ebrahimi of 5182 Hedge Hall Ln in Covesville is the applicant. He explained that he’s always had a 
dream of opening a small brewery. He met the owner, Sarah Phillips, and the previous owner, Fred 
Phillips, who is now deceased. He explained that Mr. Phillips had acquired a Special Use Permit for a 
brewery in the past and that the ABC permits are still on the wall. He added that he wants to carry out 
his vision. He added that he would like to do small batches of craft beer. Ms. Proulx asked if he knows 
what the plan is for the back of the building. Mr. Ebrahimi noted that there is an apartment above but 
that his 1200 sq ft extends to the back of the building.  
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Mr. Harman asked if the barbershop is still active. Mr. Ebrahimi indicated that it was. Mr. Harman asked 
if people still live in the residence. Mr. Ebrahimi noted that they do. Mr. Harman asked if the Health 
Department had already approved the system. Mr. Ebrahimi explained that they had a few years ago but 
he will need to get a test for the water and septic again. Mr. Hauschner asked if the location was on the 
same system as the Blue Ridge Pig. Mr. Ebrahimi noted that they are not on the same system. Mr. 
Harman noted that he thinks it would be a good use of the property. He asked if the car wash was still in 
operation. Mr. Ebrahimi noted that it appears to be in use.  
 
Ms. Proulx asked if the Planning Commission will review a site plan. Ms. Bishop explained that a site plan 
is only required if there is a physical change to the property. She added that there would be no 
increased parking required. Mr. Reed asked if there was any mention of parking in the original Special 
Use Permit. Ms. Bishop noted that there was not. Mr. Amante asked if it were possible for them to 
expand later. Mr. Ebrahimi noted that production and public space will be confined to 1200 sq ft. He 
added that the parking between the businesses is shared and that the residents have their own private 
parking in the back. Ms. Bishop added that all the businesses are managed under one LLC, the property 
is owned by the family, and the buildings are owned individually.  
 
Mr. Hauschner opened the public hearing at 7:28 PM.  
Mr. Hauschner closed the public hearing at 7:28 PM.  
 

Mr. Harman made a motion to recommend approval of SUP #928 for a brewery with the conditions 
that the brewery will be limited to a maximum of 1200 sq ft and that Health Department approval is 
acquired. Mr. Amante seconded the motion.  

Yes: 

Michael Harman 

Phil Proulx 

Robin Hauschner 

Ernie Reed 

Chuck Amante 

 

Special Use Permit #934 – Vacation House 

Ms. Bishop presented the following information: 
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Jim and Nicole Boyer of 333 Sunrise Dr in Afton are the applicants. Mr. Boyer noted that they are looking 
to move to this location full time but Ms. Boyer’s mother is in the hospital and needed a second home to 
be in the area. They noted that they have verbal approval from adjoining landowners who reside in 
Charlottesville. They added that the neighboring house adjacent to Route 151 is a short-term rental. 
 
Mr. Hauschner opened the public hearing at 7:34 PM.  
Mr. Hauschner closed the public hearing at 7:34 PM. 
 
Mr. Reed asked about history of the property and questioned why the property is so small. Mr. Boyer 
noted that 333 Sunset, as well as two adjoining properties, were once all owned by the same person 
who built the houses for individual family members and then sold them off over time. Ms. Bishop looked 
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at previous owners to interpolate that the Slossons originally owned the parent lot and subdivided. She 
added that when the homes were built there was no requirement to be 75’ from the center of the road. 
Mr. Harman asked if those three lots were all owned by the same person. Mr. Boyer noted that they are 
not owned by the same person. Ms. Proulx asked if there was existing well and septic on the property, 
and Mr. Boyer confirmed there was. Mr. Hauschner asked if there was screening between the houses. 
Mr. Boyer noted that there is a shed and they have considered a fence but not yet. Ms. Proulx confirmed 
that they have a deeded ROW across the neighboring property. Mr. Harman confirmed that they share a 
driveway. 

 

Ms. Proulx made a motion to recommend approval of SUP #934 for a vacation house. Mr. Harman 
seconded the motion.  

Yes: 

Michael Harman 

Phil Proulx 

Ernie Reed 

Chuck Amante 

 

No:  

Robin Hauschner 

 

Rezoning #938 – A-1 Agricultural to M-2 Industrial 

Ms. Bishop presented the following information: 
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Ms. Bishop added that the applicant is ill and unable to be present at the meeting. She recommended 
that they still hold the public hearing.  
 
Mr. Harman asked if the applicant was aware of the commercial entrance requirement. Ms. Bishop 
noted that the applicant has been made aware of all the comments.  
 
Mr. Reed noted that he has spoken with the applicant. 
 
Mr. Hauschner opened the public hearing at 7:47 PM.  
 
Phil Purvis is of 509 Megan Lane in Shipman. He explained that he has a problem with changing zoning 
and special use permit approvals changing the county. He added that we now have a line of breweries 
and traffic issues. He stated that he supports property rights but that there needs to be consideration of 
the exceptions that are being made. He explained that this is a busy road and he is concerned with all 
the changes in zoning. He added that the county should be kept as rural as possible.  
 
Mr. Hauschner closed the public hearing at 7:49 PM. 
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Mr. Harman asked if there was any other way to permit this. Ms. Bishop confirmed that this could not 
be a special use permit. Mr. Harman asked why it couldn’t be done as a special use permit in A-1. Ms. 
Bishop explained that it likely isn’t permitted in A-1 because a storage warehouse is more of an 
industrial use. Mr. Amante noted he wouldn’t be supportive of this regardless of proffers and added 
that this is the definition of spot zoning. Mr. Hauschner asked if the existing special use permit for an 
antique shop would remain if they rezoned the parcel. Ms. Bishop explained that the special use permit 
would have expired two years after it ceased being utilized as an antique shop.  
 
Mr. Reed noted that he’s been driving by this building for more than 40 years and is familiar with the 
property. He explained that there’s nothing that could be interpreted as industrial use in this area and it 
would change the character of the area. He added that when he spoke to the applicant he told him he 
thought it was a terrible idea, and the applicant was thankful for the information but was going to 
proceed with the rezoning application. Mr. Harman asked if the property is currently vacant. Mr. Reed 
noted that there is activity outside of the house but doesn’t know if there is any activity inside. Ms. 
Proulx added that they were doing lawn mower repair there for a time. Mr. Reed noted that although 
the applicant is not present he was still willing to vote on it. Mr. Amante noted that he is okay with 
tabling and waiting to hear from the applicant but does not know what would change their minds. Ms. 
Proulx noted that she was ok with going ahead with the vote but didn’t know if the applicant would be 
upset that he wasn’t able to present to them. Mr. Hauschner asked if there would be anything stopping 
the applicant from building a new building for storage if the property was rezoned. Ms. Bishop noted 
that he could unless there was an agreement with the proffers restricting further development.  
 
Mr. Harman asked if the structure used to be a residence. Mr. Reed noted that at one time people 
played pool in the building. He believes it might have been a residence historically.  
 

Mr. Reed made a motion to recommend denial of REZ #938 A-1 to M-2. Mr. Harman seconded the 
motion.  

Yes: 

Michael Harman 

Phil Proulx 

Ernie Reed 

Chuck Amante 

Robin Hauschner 

 
Other Business 

Mr. Amante asked if someone from the Service Authority can come to a regular meeting and explain the 
status and history. Mr. Reed noted that he’s on the Board and can speak to a fair amount. He added that 
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Mr. Harvey was on the Board before him and that George Miller could also meet with them about the 
history. 

 
Board of Supervisors Report 
 
Mr. Reed explained Service Authority has a history of being defensive and not proactive because when it 
was set up the assumption was that the county would put up dollars for big projects. He added that the 
ability to float debt depends on customers. He explained that expansion is unlikely without significant 
investments on infrastructure. He noted that the Service Authority is meeting in June to discuss increase 
in rates by 10% for sewer and 15% for water. He added that this would be equivalent to what Aqua 
Virginia is currently charging. Mr. Amante asked what the capacity is in Lovingston. Mr. Reed noted that 
they are in the process of trying to get funding to expand the system. He noted that the pumping station 
south of Lovingston that serves both Lovingston and Piney River is served by the Blackwater Creek 
Reservoir. He explained that the Piney River part of the system is unique because the County owns it but 
the Service Authority maintains it.  
 
Mr. Reed noted that the Service Authority discussed debt service for capital improvement projects. He 
added that without an increase in customers, which won’t happen until after expansion, the county will 
have to take on the debt service. He explained that the Lovingston system would need to be redone if 
they include Dillard Creek or an impoundment. He added that sewer and water is currently being redone 
in Wintergreen and is set to be completed in July of 2024. He noted that the Schuyler wastewater 
treatment is almost done. He explained that the systems are in good shape but are expensive.  
 
Mr. Reed noted that the Piney River system is a problem because it was overbuilt when it was installed. 
He explained that they have to flush the hydrants weekly to be able to meet DEQ requirements. Mr. 
Hauschner asked if the pipes were in place before the decontamination. Mr. Reed noted that he didn’t 
think they were.  
 
Mr. Reed explained that when Stoney Creek was being developed it was going to be served by the 
Service Authority but they ended up choosing Aqua Virginia because they thought it would be cheaper. 
He thinks that Aqua Virginia does a good job but takes away potential county customers. He questioned 
whether it was a good idea for a large corporation to be in charge of water resources in the long term. 
He noted that the new restaurant, Belties, was going to have its sewer served by Aqua Virginia and that 
they would need to bore under Route 151. This would open up that side of Route 151 to Aqua Virginia.  
 
Mr. Reed noted that most of the employees at the Service Authority are Nelson County residents that 
get good benefits and salary. He explained that the employees living within the county is ideal because 
they are able to respond faster when something happens. He noted that the Service Authority generally 
doesn’t project into the future and that the county would have to be the driver for the expansion of 
systems. Mr. Amante asked if they are looking into a reservoir. Mr. Reed noted that he believes they 
are. He explained that there is limited infrastructure in Colleen/Arrington which is zoned commercially. 
Mr. Reed noted that infrastructure and topography limit development in Nelson County.  
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Mr. Reed noted that the Board of Supervisors had a budget session earlier in the day, there was 
discussion about changing revenues and expenses but they did not propose any changes to them from 
what the public hearings were. He explained that at their next meeting they will vote on whether they 
accept or reject them.  
 
Mr. Hauschner asked what happens when capacity is maxed out. Mr. Reed explained that when you hit 
80% capacity the state gets involved and puts a moratorium on it. Ms. Bishop stated that it is her 
understanding that 40 additional homes in Lovingston would max out the system. Mr. Harman asked if 
other comparable localities in the region are dealing with the same issues. Mr. Reed noted we have a 
unique system due to topography and old systems that serve small client bases. He added that with any 
increase in capacity the existing systems would need to be updated.  

Ms. Proulx asked if there were any public hearings planned for the June Planning Commission meeting. 
Ms. Bishop explained that they don’t have any applications yet but there are still a few days before the 
deadline to apply.  

 

Ms. Proulx made a motion at 8:24 PM to adjourn the meeting. Mr. Amante seconded the motion.  

Yes: 

Michael Harman 

Phil Proulx 

Chuck Amante 

Robin Hauschner 

Ernie Reed 

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Emily Hjulstrom 

Planner/Secretary, Planning & Zoning 

 

 

 



 
 
To: Planning Commission 

 
Dylan M. Bishop, Director of Planning & Zoning DMB 

 
July 26, 2023 

 
SUP #986 – Outdoor Entertainment Venue in A-1 – Silver Fox Lavender Farm 
(877 Glenthorne Loop) 

From: 

Date: 

Re: 

 
BACKGROUND: This is a request for a Special Use Permit to allow an outdoor entertainment 
venue for weddings on property zoned A-1 Agriculture. 

 
Public Hearings Scheduled: P/C – July 26; Board – August 8 (tentative) 

Location / Election District: 877 Glenthorne Loop / Central District  

Tax Map Number(s) / Total acreage: 21-A-115 / 12.83 acres +/- total 

Owner/Applicant Contact Information: Stephen & Suzanne Groves, 877 Glenthorne Loop, 
Nellysford, VA 22958, 540-903-2750, suzigroves@yahoo.com 

 
Comments: This property currently contains an existing barn and infrastructure that is utilized for 
lavender farm activities, as well as up to (twelve) 12 Social Temporary Events per year, which are 
both by-right uses in the A-1 Agriculture District. At the time the structure was approved as farm-
exempt, however was constructed by a company using an engineered building package to satisfy 
building codes. There are no physical expansions proposed with this application. 
 
The narrative provided by the applicant details event operations on the property. As interest in their 
wedding venue business has grown, the applicants are requesting the SUP to expand operations 
and increase the potential for additional events.  
 
An outdoor entertainment venue is defined as “the non-temporary use of any land, including the 
erection or use of non-temporary structure(s) or the installation of non-temporary infrastructure, for 
the hosting and operation of Category 1 and Category 2 Events, Exempt Events, or other 
entertainment activities for cultural, artistic, social or recreational purposes.” 
 
Category 1 and Category 2 Events, Exempt Events such as Social Temporary are all permitted by-
right in the A-1 Agriculture district without permanent facilities or infrastructure. The utilization of the 
existing barn and infrastructure to host such events, as well as the increased number of events, is 
what constitutes the Special Use Permit. “Exempt Events” are exempt from permitting requirements 
in Article 24 – Temporary Events… 
 
 
DISCUSSION: 

 
Land Use / Floodplain: This area is residential and agricultural in nature. Zoning in the vicinity is A-1 
Agriculture. A portion of the property is located within a flood zone (Zone A), however only parking 
areas are located within this area.  

Nelson County 
Planning Commission 



 
Access / Traffic / Parking: This property is accessed by existing entrances Glenthorne Loop. 
Comments from VDOT indicate that the entrance used for public access will need to satisfy the 
requirements for a moderate volume commercial entrance, and recommended reducing the 
number of entrances. Parking requirements in the Zoning Ordinance indicate 1 space for each 
100 square feet of area used for assembly is required for clubs, lodges, assembly halls and similar 
uses without fixed seats. With parking available for up to 196 vehicles, this is sufficient. 

 
Utilities: There is existing septic and well on the property that serves the existing barn. Comments 
from the Health Department indicate that an engineer will be required to assess the capacity of 
the existing septic system to determine its adequacy for the proposed use. 

 
Comprehensive Plan: This property is located in an area designated Rural and Farming on the 
Future Land Use Map, which “would promote agricultural uses and compatible open space uses but 
discourage large scale residential development and commercial development that would conflict 
with agricultural uses. The Rural and Farming District would permit small scale industrial and 
service uses that complement agriculture. Protection of usable farmland should be encouraged. 
Clustering of any new development in areas of a site without prime or productive soils will enhance 
the protection of prime or productive soils for future agricultural uses.” 
 
Conditions: Should the Planning Commission recommend approval of SUP #986 for outdoor 
entertainment venue at Silver Fox Lavender Farm, staff would recommend considering conditions 
such as: 
 

1. The maximum number of attendees at any event shall not exceed 150. 
2. Amplified music and sound shall end at 10:30 p.m. 

 
RECOMMENDATION: The approval of special use permits should be based on the following factors:  
 

1. The use shall not tend to change the character and established pattern of development of the 
area or community in which it proposed to locate.  

 
2. The use shall be in harmony with the uses permitted by right in the zoning district and shall not 

affect adversely the use of neighboring property.  
 

3. The proposed use shall be adequately served by essential public or private water and sewer 
facilities.   

 
4. The proposed use shall not result in the destruction, loss or damage or any feature determined 

to be of significant ecological, scenic or historical importance.   
 
Attachments: 
Application 
Narrative 
Site Plan 
Zoning / Floodplain 
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